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regulations at 50 CFR 17.22(d) for en-
dangered species or 50 CFR 17.32(d) for 
threatened species, or applicable subse-
quent regulations. 

(v) If the 30-year contract or 10-year 
restoration cost-share agreement is 
terminated, the landowner will be re-
sponsible to notify and coordinate with 
FWS and NMFS or any other relevant 
party to the specific SHA or CCAA, as 
appropriate, for any modifications re-
lated to the SHA or CCAA. 

§ 625.14 Modification of the HFRP res-
toration plan. 

The State Conservationist may ap-
prove modifications to the HFRP res-
toration plan that do not modify or 
void provisions of the easement, con-
tract, restoration agreement, or Land-
owner Protections, and are consistent 
with applicable law. NRCS may obtain 
and receive input from the landowner 
and coordinate with FWS and NMFS to 
determine whether a modification to 
the restoration plan is justified. Any 
HFRP restoration plan modification 
must meet HFRP program objectives, 
and must result in equal or greater 
wildlife benefits and ecological and 
economic values to the United States. 
Modifications to the HFRP restoration 
plan which are substantial and affect 
provisions of the contract, restoration 
cost-share agreement, or Landowner 
Protections will require agreement 
from the landowner, any relevant party 
to a specific SHA or CCAA, FWS, or 
NMFS, as appropriate, and may require 
execution of an amended contract or 
10-year restoration cost-share agree-
ment and modification to the Land-
owner Protection provisions. 

§ 625.15 Transfer of land. 
(a) Offers voided prior to enrollment. 

Any transfer of the property prior to 
the applicant’s acceptance into the 
program will void the offer of enroll-
ment. At the option of the State Con-
servationist, an offer can be extended 
to the new landowner if the new land-
owner agrees to the same or more re-
strictive easement, agreement, and 
contract terms and conditions. 

(b) Actions following transfer of land. 
(1) For easements or 30-year con-

tracts with multiple annual payments, 
any remaining payments will be made 

to the original landowner unless NRCS 
receives an assignment of proceeds. 

(2) Eligible cost-share payments will 
be made to the new landowner upon 
presentation of an assignment of rights 
or other evidence that title has passed. 

(3) Landowner protections will be 
available to the new landowner, and 
the new landowner will be held respon-
sible for assuring completion of all 
measures and conservation practices 
required by the contract, deed, and in-
cidental take permit. 

(4) If a SHA or CCAA is involved, the 
previous and new landowner may co-
ordinate with FWS or NMFS, as appro-
priate, to transfer the agreement and 
associated permits and assurances. 

(5) The landowner and NRCS may 
agree to transfer a 30-year contract. 
The transferee must be determined by 
NRCS to be eligible to participate in 
HFRP and must assume full responsi-
bility under the contract, including op-
eration and maintenance of all con-
servation practices and measures re-
quired by the contract. 

(c) Claims to payments. With respect 
to any and all payments owed to a per-
son, the United States will bear no re-
sponsibility for any full payments or 
partial distributions of funds between 
the original landowner and the land-
owner’s successor. In the event of a dis-
pute or claim on the distribution of 
cost-share payments, NRCS may with-
hold payments without the accrual of 
interest pending an agreement or adju-
dication on the rights to the funds. 

§ 625.16 Violations and remedies. 

(a) Easement Violations. 
(1) In the event of a violation of the 

easement or any associated agreement 
involving a landowner, the landowner 
will be given reasonable notice and an 
opportunity to voluntarily correct the 
violation within 30 days of the date of 
the notice, or such additional time as 
the State Conservationist determines 
is necessary to correct the violation. 

(2) Notwithstanding paragraph (a)(1) 
of this section, NRCS reserves the 
right to enter upon the easement area 
at any time to remedy deficiencies or 
easement violations. Such entry may 
be made at the discretion of NRCS 
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